

FOREIGN RELATIONS | MAY 2013

Making the Case: What is America's Best Bad Option in Syria?

By Aki Peritz and Mieke Eoyang

resident Obama drew a "red line" for Syria: if the Assad regime used its chemical weapons, such a move would "change [the] calculus" for an American response. As the UN and others investigate whether Assad has indeed crossed that red line, the U.S. must consider its options—because a failure to act could undermine our credibility.

But "further action" is a broad category in the Syrian conflict. Our options range from increasing non-lethal aid to deploying troops in Syria.

In this guide to the debate, we provide answers to six key questions:

- 1. What are America's security interests in Syria?
- 2. Which rebel groups should we support?
- 3. What are Syria's military capabilities?
- 4. What is the status of Syria's chemical weapons?
- 5. What are the international community's options?
- 6. What are America's options?

Syria's two-year civil war has already subjected its people to immense hardship; now, it is also a source of real risk to our allies in the region.

Congress plays an important role in reviewing American options in Syria, but before the U.S. becomes more entangled in yet another Middle Eastern conflict, policymakers must carefully consider several questions before deciding on a course of action. These are:

What are America's security interests in Syria?

Despite a recent CBS/New York Times poll that noted a clear majority of Americans do not wish to be involved in the Syrian conflict,² the U.S. has significant interests in the struggle, primarily because of the regional instability caused by the war.

We want to make sure that we look before we leap and that what we're doing is actually helpful to the situation, as opposed to making it more deadly or more complex.

— Barack Obama, May 3 2013¹

- Syria borders Turkey—a NATO member with which the U.S. has a military alliance and a mutual defense treaty and Israel. The fighting could easily spill over into those countries, drawing the U.S. into the conflict.
- Syria also borders Lebanon and Jordan, two countries on already shaky political footing. The war is already causing internal security problems in those nations.

The Syrian conflict is creating a humanitarian crisis both inside and outside of the country.

- The UN estimated in April that 70,000 people have been killed in two years of fighting.³
- The UN further estimated that the war has created 1.4 million refugees, with over a million of those in Iraq, Jordan, and Lebanon.⁴ The refugees are placing enormous pressure on these nations' economies and infrastructure, potentially destabilizing them as summer approaches and water, food, and power resources are strained even further.

MAKING THE CASE

America should try to keep the war from destabilizing the region.

Syrian Refugees in the Region (approx.)

Country	# of Syrian Refugees/IDPs	Country Population	Refugee % of Population
Lebanon	455,000	4,132,000	11.02%
Jordan	448,000	6,482,000	6.92%
Turkey	323,000	80,694,000	0.40%
Iraq	143,000	31,858,000	0.45%
Egypt	62,000	85,294,000	0.07%
Syria (IDPs)*	4,250,000	22,457,000	18.92%
Total external refugees	1,432,000	_	_
Total external & internal refugees	5,682,000	_	_



United Nations, CIA World Factobook, USAID

^{*}Internally Displaced Persons

Which rebel groups should we support?

The rebels remain a fractured collection of disparate groups, fighting Assad's forces within Syria while squabbling among themselves outside the country. Many of these groups are religiously inclined, as the Assad regime had crushed most secular Syrian organizations long before the war began.

- In December 2012, the U.S. recognized the largest group, the "National Coalition for Syrian Revolutionary and Opposition Forces," as "the legitimate representative of the Syrian people." This group is sometimes called the Syrian National Coalition (SNC), not to be confused with the Syrian National Council. In this paper, we refer to this group as the "National Coalition."
- The United Kingdom, the European Union, and the Gulf Cooperation Council—a group comprised of Saudi Arabia, Bahrain, Oman, Kuwait, Qatar, and the UAE also support the National Coalition.⁷

The National Coalition suffers from multiple internal problems, however. For example, its first president, Moaz al-Khatib, resigned in March because he claimed that foreign governments would only support "whomever is ready to obey, and the one who refuses has to face starvation and siege." Furthermore, some analysts believe the National Coalition is dominated by the religiously conservative Muslim Brotherhood.

- The National Coalition has been unable to assert primacy over the multitude of groups fighting within Syria.¹⁰
- The National Coalition in March 2013 chose little-known technology executive and U.S. citizen Ghassan Hitto to be the first interim Prime Minister of Syria. Some suggest he won because he is close to the Muslim Brotherhood.¹¹

There are other groups inside and outside Syria vying for control. Membership in these groups is fluid.

 The U.S. previously supported the Syrian National Council, a precursor coalition of rebel groups also dominated by the Muslim Brotherhood. However, in November 2012, then-Secretary of State Hillary Clinton said the SNC was no longer "viewed as the visible leader of the opposition."¹² The Council is now part of the National Coalition. MAKING THE CASE

While America supports the National Coalition, many other rebel groups are in the fight. They have varying motives for trying to topple Assad.

- The Free Syrian Army (FSA) is a loose umbrella group of fighters and Islamist militants mounting a guerilla war against government forces within Syria. The National Coalition has embraced some FSA factions but has rejected others. In late April, the first direct shipment of U.S. food and medical supplies reached the FSA in southern Turkey.¹³
- Al Qaeda in Iraq (AQI) spawned Jabhat al-Nusra, commonly known as the Nusra Front, which has carried out many suicide and IED attacks within Syria. The U.S. Department of State in December 2012 labeled it a Foreign Terrorist Organization.¹⁴ Unfortunately, the Nusra Front also seems to be the most effective military force in the rebellion.

What are Syria's military capabilities?

Over the last two years, the Syrian conscript military has been degraded but remains an effective fighting force. Syria's military (and political) elite are mainly members of Assad's own Alawite minority—a heterodox Shia Muslim sect—but most of the lower ranks are Sunni Muslims.

Since 2011, Syria's armed forces have suffered numerous defections to the various rebel groups, but the defectors are mostly low-level personnel. Some analysts say Assad is beginning to win the war, partly because large numbers of elite officers, or whole armed units, have yet to defect.¹⁵

- While troop strength in the Syrian army has been cut in half, Damascus retains the loyalty of its reliable, capable Alawite Special Forces, the Republican Guard, and the 3rd and 4th Armored Divisions. These troops total about 50,000 men.¹⁶
- At the start of the conflict, Syria's air force boasted 365 combat aircraft and 33 attack helicopters, although military analysts believe its capabilities have been significantly degraded.¹⁷
- To buttress its forces, Syria is secretly sending tens of thousands of pro-regime Alawite and Christian fighters to Iran for training, according to Israel's intelligence chief and a Western diplomat.¹⁸

MAKING THE CASE

The shifting nature of the Syrian opposition complicates U.S. involvement.

MAKING THE CASE

Both sides are receiving assistance from abroad.

Syria is also receiving arms, fighters, and training from abroad.

- Iran is providing Syria with large quantities of weapons and personnel by means of civilian aircraft transiting over Iraqi airspace.¹⁹
- Hezbollah fighters from neighboring Lebanon are also actively engaged in fighting for Assad.²⁰
- Since 2007, Russia has been building a modern air defense system in Syria, while also providing technical assistance and replacement parts after the fighting began in 2011.²¹ As late as November 2012, Russia supplied Syria with advanced air defense components.²²

What is the status of Syria's chemical weapons?

Syria's widely-disbursed chemical weapons caches—the 4th largest stockpile in the world and the largest in the Middle East—remain a serious security concern.²³ The worst-case scenario is that no one secures these caches and they fall into extremists' hands.

- According to the U.S. Intelligence Community, Syria "has a highly active chemical warfare program and maintains a stockpile of sulfur mustard, sarin, and VX." Syria also has a large arsenal of missiles, bombs, and rockets that could deliver these weapons.²⁴
- A British newspaper recently reported that rebels have tried to seize a chemical weapons facility near Aleppo.²⁵ These rebel forces included the al Qaedalinked Nusra Front.²⁶

The U.S. Intelligence Community is not fully confident that it could secure the chemical weapons in the event of Assad's fall; when asked whether the U.S. or its allies could secure the arsenal, Director of National Intelligence James Clapper replied, "I'm not sure I know how to make a call like that...[it] would be very, very situationally dependent."²⁷

 The Pentagon estimated in November 2012 that 75,000 troops would be necessary to secure Syria's chemical weapons stockpiles.²⁸ MAKING THE CASE

Syria's chemical weapons must not fall into the wrong hands.

MAKING THE CASE

The Pentagon thinks it'll take more troops to secure Syria's chemical weapons than we currently have in Afghanistan.

 House Intelligence Committee Chair Mike Rogers advocates training Syrian rebels to secure the chemical weapons sites themselves, but given the rebels' military priorities and the large number of personnel needed to secure these facilities, it remains unclear when or if this could happen.²⁹

What are the international community's options?

There are several steps the international community could take to begin to halt the violence. Each poses its own set of complications, however.

- The UN could pass resolutions condemning the war in Syria and encouraging the deployment of UN peacekeepers. So far, however, Russia and China have blocked such resolutions. Russian media in April 2013 also said Moscow will vote against any resolution that only blames Assad for the violence.³⁰
- Secretary of State John Kerry met with Russian Foreign Minister Sergei Lavrov in May and agreed to convene an international meeting to help find a diplomatic solution to the conflict.³¹ Assad's fate in these negotiations remains unclear.
- Turkey, as a NATO ally, could intervene and then call upon its alliance to help it. However, it remains uncertain whether Turkey has the political will, the military prowess, or the public backing to become deeply involved in the Syrian conflict.³² Complicating matters is that Turkey is home to half a million Alawites, who generally support Assad.³³
- Saudi Arabia and Qatar, as well as rich Gulf donors, are providing weapons and generally bankrolling the rebels' war effort in Syria. These efforts have supported multiple groups, some of which are Islamist.³⁴

What are America's options?

Options for American policymakers remain bleak. Here is a menu of possible efforts in which the U.S. could engage in Syria, organized from least to most intrusive: MAKING THE CASE

At the moment, even if the international community could otherwise achieve consensus, Russia and China are blocking efforts at the UN.

Stay the current course. We have already placed Syria under severe economic sanctions while also providing \$250 million of non-lethal assistance to Syrian opposition and civil society groups.³⁵ America is already the largest donor of food and refugee aid, providing almost \$510 million of such backing.³⁶

Furthermore, we are sending troops to Jordan to shore up its government³⁷ and are clandestinely consulting with Arab governments to provide arms to the "right" rebel groups.³⁸ Our efforts, however, have not hastened the end of the war.

Arm (some of) the rebels. Press reporting indicates the White House is considering providing direct lethal aid to certain rebel groups.³⁹ This aid could run the gamut from rifles to anti-tank weapons to sophisticated anti-aircraft missiles. Once weapons are provided, however, they could flow to any group, including terrorist organizations.

Enforce a ground-based no-fly corridor in northern Syria. Senators McCain and Levin wrote to the White House in March arguing the U.S. could enforce a no-fly zone using Turkey-based Patriot missile batteries to carve out a 'safe zone' for refugees in northern Syria—as long as Turkey agreed to using these batteries for this purpose. The former National Coalition president requested a safe zone protected by Patriots as well. This option, however, would not prevent Syrian ground forces from entering the area.

Any action that requires military force within Syria or in the country's airspace could be considered an act of war that requires UN or Congressional authorization. These options include:

Enforce a much larger or country-wide no-fly zone. In 2012, Senators McCain, Graham, and Lieberman signed a letter stating the U.S. should work with the rebels to establish safe havens in "liberated" parts of the country and consider a no-fly zone around these areas, including major cities. ⁴² Carrying out this mission also means destroying Syria's Russian-built air defense network.

Destroy Syria's air force through precision airstrikes. Senators McCain and Levin argued in March that Assad's air capabilities could be destroyed via airstrikes, although their letter is vague as to who would carry out these strikes.⁴³

MAKING THE CASE

American policymakers have few good options, as any decision has serious negative consequences—and no guarantee of success.

MAKING THE CASE

Bombing Syria or enforcing a no-fly zone within Syria probably requires UN or Congressional authorization. It would also put U.S. troops in harm's way.

It is also uncertain how this effort would end the conflict, as Joint Chiefs of Staff Chairman General Martin Dempsey in late April noted that 90% of the casualties in Syria came from artillery and direct fire, and only 10% came from the air.⁴⁴

Deploy international and/or American troops in Syria to secure the chemical weapons stockpile. When asked in March whether he supported putting U.S. troops into Syria, Senator Graham responded, "Absolutely, you've got to get on the ground. There is no substitute for securing these weapons." Senator McCain argued the international community should "be prepared with an international force to go in and secure these stocks of chemical and perhaps biological weapons."

Conclusion

America is facing a fateful turning point in the Syria debate, in which we could deepen our involvement in a murderous civil war. Ultimately, the Administration will decide how best to proceed. But Congress has a role and a responsibility in determining how and when our nation engages in conflict. This obligation requires Congress to thoroughly explore these questions before committing American lives and treasure to the Syrian struggle.

ABOUT THE AUTHORS

Aki Peritz is a Senior Policy Advisor for National Security at Third Way. He can be reached at aperitz@thirdway.org. Mieke Eoyang is the Director of the National Security Program at Third Way and she can be reached at meoyang@thirdway.org.

ABOUT THIRD WAY

Third Way represents Americans in the "vital center"—those who believe in pragmatic solutions and principled compromise, but who too often are ignored in Washington. Our mission is to advance moderate policy and political ideas. Unlike traditional think tanks, we do not house scholars who work in silos on academic research. Instead, we are built around policy teams that create high-impact written products and innovative trainings to influence today's debates.

- 1 "US reconsidering whether to arm Syrian rebels," Al Jazeera, May 3, 2013. Accessed May 3, 2013. Available at: http://www.aljazeera.com/news/middleeast/2013/05/20135304144555598.html.
- 2 Megan Thee-Brenan, "Poll Shows Isolationist Streak in Americans," *The New York Times*, April 30, 2013. Accessed May 3, 2013. Available at: http://www.nytimes.com/2013/05/01/world/american-public-opposes-action-in-syria-and-north-korea. html.
- 3 Ashley Fantz, "Syria death toll probably at 70,000, U.N. human rights official says," CNN, February 12, 2013. Accessed May 3, 2013. Available at: http://www.cnn.com/2013/02/12/world/meast/syria-death-toll/index.html.
- 4 United Nations, Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees, "UNHCR report shows health services for Syrian refugees increasingly overstretched," Briefing Note, April 26, 2013. Accessed May 3, 2013. Available at: http://www.unhcr.org/517a58af9.html.
- 5 United Nations, Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees, "Syria Regional Refugee Response," Inter-agency Information Sharing Portal, May 7, 2013. Accessed May 7, 2013. Available at: http://data.unhcr.org/syrianrefugees/regional.php; See also United States, Central Intelligence Agency, "Population entries for Egypt, Iraq, Jordan, Lebanon, and Turkey," The World Factbook, April 29, 2013. Accessed May 7, 2013. Available at: https://www.cia.gov/library/publications/the-world-factbook/; See also United States, United States Agency for International Development, "Syria," Where We Work, April 26, 2013. Accessed May 7, 2013. Available at: http://www.usaid.gov/what-we-do/working-crises-and-conflict/responding-times-crisis/where-we-work/syria.
- 6 Mark Landler and Michael Gordon, "Obama Says U.S. Will Recognize Syrian Rebels," *The New York Times*, December 11, 2012. Accessed May 3, 2013. Available at: http://www.nytimes.com/2012/12/12/us/obama-says-us-will-recognize-syrian-rebels.html.
- 7 "Guide to the Syrian opposition," BBC, April 23, 2013. Accessed May 3, <u>2013.Available</u> at: http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-middle-east-15798218.
 - 8 Ibid.
- 9 Hassan Hassan, "How the Muslim Brotherhood Hijacked Syria's Revolution," *Foreign Policy*, March 13, 2013. Accessed May 3, 2013. Available at: http://www.foreignpolicy.com/articles/2013/03/13/how the muslim brotherhood hijacked syria s revolution.
 - 10 "Guide to the Syrian Opposition."
- 11 Hassan Hassan, "Muslim Brotherhood Holds Sway Over Syrian Opposition," Al Monitor, March 21, 2013. Accessed May 3, 2013. Available at: http://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2013/03/syria-ghassan-hitto-muslim-brotherhood.html.
 - 12 "Guide to the Syrian Opposition."
- 13 Josh Rogin, "U.S. delivers first aid shipment to Free Syrian Army," Foreign Policy, May 1, 2013. Accessed May 3, 2013. Available at: http://thecable.foreignpolicy.com/posts/2013/05/01/us delivers first aid shipment to free syrian army.
- 14 United States, Department of State, Office of the Spokesperson, "Terrorist Designations of the al-Nusrah Front as an Alias for al-Qa'ida in Iraq," Press Statement, December 11, 2012. Accessed May 3, 2013. Available at: http://www.state.gov/r/pa/prs/ps/2012/12/201759.htm.
- 15 "Chapter 7: Middle East and North Africa," *The Military Balance 2013*, The International Institute for Strategic Studies, Routledge, 2013, p. 355. Print. See also Liz Sly, "Assad forces gaining ground in Syria," *The Washington Post*, May 10, 2013. Accessed May 14, 2013. Available at: http://www.washingtonpost.com/world/assad-forces-gaining-ground-in-syria/2013/05/11/79147c34-b99c-11e2-b568-6917f6ac6d9d_story.html.
 - 16 Ibid, p. 403.
 - 17 Ibid, pp. 404-405.
- 18 "Insight: Syrian government guerilla fighters being sent to Iran for training," Reuters, April 4, 2013. Accessed May 3, 2013. Available at: http://www.reuters.com/article/2013/04/04/us-syria-iran-training-insight-idUSBRE9330DW20130404.
- 19 Louis Charbonneau, "Exclusive: Iran steps up weapons lifeline to Assad," Reuters, March 14, 2013. Accessed May 3, 2013. Available at: http://www.reuters.com/article/2013/03/14/us-syria-crisis-iran-idUSBRE92D05U20130314.
- 20 Wyre Davies, "Syria conflict: Growing signs of Hezbollah role," BBC, May 1, 2013. Accessed May 3, 2013. Available at: http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-middle-east-22369609.
- 21 Adam Entous and Julian Barnes, "U.S. Weighs Syria Response," *The Wall Street Journal*, April 28, 2013. Accessed May 3, 2013. Available at: http://online.wsj.com/article/SB10001424127887323798104578450863284390292.html.

- 22 Ibid.
- 23 Colin Freeman, "Syria: Al-Qaeda's battle for control of Assad's Chemical Weapons Plant," *The Telegraph*, April 27, 2013. Accessed May 3, 2013. Available at: http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/middleeast/syria/10022753/Syria-Al-Qaedas-battle-for-control-of-Assads-chemical-weapons-plant.html.
- 24 United States, Congress, Senate, Committee on Armed Services, "Worldwide Threat Assessment of the US Intelligence Community," Statement by Hon. James R. Clapper Jr., 113th Congress, 1st Session, p.8, April 18, 2013. Accessed May 3, 2013. Available at: http://www.armed-services.senate.gov/hearings/event.cfm.
 - 25 "Syria: Al-Qaeda's Battle for Control of Assad's Chemical Weapons Plant."
 - 26 Ibid.
- 27 Karen DeYoung, "Sectarian strife will persist in Syria after Assad's fall, top U.S. intelligence official says," *The Washington Post*, April 11, 2013. Accessed May 7, 2013. Available at: http://articles.washingtonpost.com/2013-04-11/world/38461310 1 chemical-weapons-clapper-jr-opposition.
- 28 David Sanger and Eric Schmitt, "Pentagon Says 75,000 Troops Might Be Needed to Seize Syria Chemical Arms," *The New York Times*, November 15, 2012. Accessed May 3, 2013. Available at: http://www.nytimes.com/2012/11/16/world/middleeast/pentagon-sees-seizing-syria-chemical-arms-as-vast-task.html.
- 29 Mike Rogers, Interview by Mike Barnicle, Morning Joe, MSNBC, March 28, 2013. Accessed May 3, 2013. Available at: http://www.nbcnews.com/id/3036789/ns/msnbc-morning_joe/vp/51359131#51359131.
- 30 "Russia to vote against 'one-sided' UN Syria resolution," RT, April 13, 2013. Accessed May 3, 2013. Available at: http://rt.com/news/syria-resolution-un-draft-814/.
- 31 "Russia and US agree to hold Syria conference," BBC, May 7, 2013. Accessed May 9, 2013. Available at: http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-middle-east-22430063.
- 32 Soner Cagaptay, "Why Turkey Won't Attack Syria," *The Atlantic*, April 9, 2013. Accessed May 3, 2013, Available at: http://www.theatlantic.com/international/archive/2013/04/why-turkey-wont-attack-syria/274806/.
 - 33 Ibid.
- 34 Robert Worth, "Citing U.S. Fears, Arab Allies Limit Syrian Rebel Aid," *The New York Times*, October 6, 2012. Accessed May 3, 2013. Available at: http://www.nytimes.com/2012/10/07/world/middleeast/citing-us-fears-arab-allies-limit-aid-to-syrian-rebels.html.
- 35 United States, Department of State, Office of the Spokesperson, "State Dept. Fact Sheet: Doubling of U.S. Aid to Syrian Opposition," Press Release, April 21, 2013. Accessed May 3, 2013. Available at: http://iipdigital.usembassy.gov/st/english/texttrans/2013/04/20130421146185.html.
- 36 United States, Department of State, Office of the Spokesperson, "State Dept. Facts on New \$100 Million Humanitarian Aid to Syria," Press Release, May 8, 2013. Accessed May 10, 2013. Available at: http://iipdigital.usembassy.gov/st/english/texttrans/2013/05/20130508147006.html.
- 37 Barbara Starr, "U.S. military to step up presence in Jordan in light of Syria civil war, "CNN, April 19, 2013. Accessed May 3, 2013. Available at: http://www.cnn.com/2013/04/17/world/us-jordan-troops-order.
- 38 CJ Chivers and Eric Schmitt, "Arms Airlift to Syria Rebels Expands, With Aid From CIA," *The New York Times*, March 24, 2013. Accessed May 3, 2013. Available at: http://www.nytimes.com/2013/03/25/world/middleeast/arms-airlift-to-syrian-rebels-expands-with-cia-aid.html.
- 39 Karen DeYoung, "Obama moving toward sending lethal arms to Syrian rebels, officials say," *The Washington Post*, April 30, 2013. Accessed May 3, 2013. Available at: http://www.washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/obama-preparing-to-send-lethal-arms-to-syrian-opposition-officials-say/2013/04/30/3084d0d4-b1a6-11e2-bbf2-a6f9e9d79e19_story_1.html.
- 40 "Levin, McCain urge president to take 'more active steps' in Syria," Press Release, The Office of Senator Carl Levin, March 21, 2013. Accessed May 3, 2013. Available at: http://www.levin.senate.gov/newsroom/press/release/levin-mccain-urge-president-to-take-more-active-steps-in-syria.
- 41 Dexter Filkins, "The Thin Red Line," *The New Yorker*, May 13, 2013. Accessed May 13, 2013. Available at: http://www.newyorker.com/reporting/2013/05/13/130513fa fact filkins.
- 42 "Statement by Senators McCain, Lieberman and Graham on Syria," Press Release, The Office of Senator John McCain, July 27, 2012. Accessed May 3, 2013. Available at: http://www.mccain.senate.gov/public/index.cfm?FuseAction=PressOffice. PressReleases&ContentRecord id=ca5b0dc9-ddb7-8e94-fa80-f0c3705f98ed.

- 43 "Levin, McCain urge president to take 'more active steps' in Syria."
- 44 Paul Shinkman, "Dempsey: Syrian No-Fly Zone Wouldn't Work," *US News and World Report*, April 30, 2013. Accessed May 3, 2013. Available at: http://www.usnews.com/news/articles/2013/04/30/dempsey-syrian-no-fly-zone-wouldnt-work.
- 45 Josh Rogin, "Graham calls for American boots on the ground in Syria," *Foreign Policy*, March 19, 2013. Accessed May 3, 2013. Available at: http://thecable.foreignpolicy.com/posts/2013/03/19/graham_calls for american boots on the ground in syria.
- 46 Jay Solomon, "Lawmakers Press Obama to Act on Syria," *The Wall Street Journal*, April 28, 2013. Accessed May 3, 2013. Available at: http://online.wsj.com/article/SB10001424127887324743704578447272825046266.html.